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Temam (Abou), Story of Ilan Shah and, i. 126..?STORY OF THE RICH MAN AND HIS WASTEFUL SON..When the Cadi heard this, his colour
changed and he was troubled and waxed exceeding wroth and was rike to burst for excess of rage. Then said he to the merchant, "God forbid that
this should be! How shall it be permitted that the daughter of the Cadi of the Muslims abide with a man of the dancers and vile of origin? By Allah,
except thou divorce her forthright, I will bid beat thee and cast thee into prison till thou die! Had I foreknown that thou wast of them, I had not
suffered thee to approach me, but had spat in thy face, for that thou art filthier (268) than a dog or a hog." Then he gave him a push and casting him
down from his stead, commanded him to divorce; but he said, "Be clement to me, O Effendi, for that God is clement, and hasten not. I will not
divorce my wife, though thou give me the kingdom of Irak.".Merouzi (El) and Er Razi, ii. 28..? ? ? ? ? Yea, all my passion and desire and
love-longing in verse, As pearls in goodly order strung it were, I did enshrine..Some with religion themselves concern and make it their business
all, i. 48..Drink ever, O lovers, I rede you, of wine, ii. 230..When the company heard this story, they marvelled thereat with the utmost
wonderment. Then the fifth officer, who was the lieutenant of the bench, (113) came forward and said, '[This is] no wonder and there befell me that
which is rarer and more extraordinary than this..? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Officer's Story dccccxxxiv.Then he bade set up for her a tent and another for
himself, facing hers, so he might worship God with her, and fell to sending her food; and she said in herself, 'This is a king and it is not lawful for
me that I suffer him forsake his subjects and his kingdom for my sake. So she said to the serving-woman, who used to bring her the food, 'Speak to
the king, so he may return to his women, for he hath no need of me and I desire to abide in this place, so I may worship God the Most High therein.'
The slave-girl returned to the king and told him this, whereupon he sent back to her, saying, 'I have no need of the kingship and I also desire to
abide here and worship God with thee in this desert.' When she found this earnestness in him, she consented to his wishes and said, 'O king, I will
consent unto thee in that which thou desirest and will be to thee a wife, but on condition that thou bring me Dadbin the king and his Vizier Kardan
and his chamberlain (116) and that they be present in thine assembly, so I may speak a word with them in thy presence, to the intent that thou
mayest redouble in affection for me.' Quoth Kisra, 'And what is thine occasion unto this?' So she related to him her story from first to last, how she
was the wife of Dadbin the king and how the latter's vizier had miscalled her honour..The Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh laughed and returned to
the palace; and he gave Aboulhusn the thousand dinars, saying, "Take them as a thank-offering for thy preservation from death," whilst the princess
did the like with Nuzhet el Fuad. Moreover, the Khalif increased Aboulhusn in his stipends and allowances, and he [and his wife] ceased not [to
live] in joy and contentment, till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and Sunderer of Companies, he who layeth waste the palaces and
peopleth the tombs..So they ate and Tuhfeh looked at the two kings, who had not changed their favour and said to Kemeriyeh, 'O my lady, what is
yonder wild beast and that other like unto him? By Allah, mine eye brooketh not the sight of them.' Kemeriyeh laughed and answered, 'O my sister,
that is my father Es Shisban and the other is Meimoun the Sworder; and of the pride of their souls and their arrogance, they consented not to
change their [natural] fashion. Indeed, all whom thou seest here are, by nature, like unto them in fashion; but, on thine account, they have changed
their favour, for fear lest thou be disquieted and for the comforting of thy mind, so thou mightest make friends with them and be at thine ease.' 'O
my lady,' quoth Tuhfeh, 'indeed I cannot look at them. How frightful is yonder Meimoun, with his [one] eye! Mine eye cannot brook the sight of
him, and indeed I am fearful of him.' Kemeriyeh laughed at her speech, and Tuhfeh said, 'By Allah, O my lady, I cannot fill my eye with them!'
(200) Then said her father Es Shisban to her, 'What is this laughing?' So she bespoke him in a tongue none understood but they [two] and
acquainted him with that which Tuhfeh had said; whereat he laughed a prodigious laugh, as it were the pealing thunder..Woman (The Old), the
Merchant and the King, i. 265..? ? ? ? ? Yea, nevermore I ceased from that wherewith I stricken was; My night with wakefulness was filled, my
heart with dreariment..When the king saw this, he cried out and his wife wept in the ship and offered to cast herself into the sea; but the Magian
bade the sailors lay hands on her. So they seized her and it was but a little while ere the night darkened and the ship disappeared from the king's
eyes; whereupon he swooned away for excess of weeping and lamentation and passed his night bewailing his wife and children..Thy loss is the
fairest of all my heart's woes, iii. 43..I was one day abroad on an occasion with certain of my comrades, and as we went along, we fell in with a
company of women, as they were moons, and among them one, the tallest and handsomest of them. When I saw her and she saw me, she tarried
behind her companions and waited for me, till I came up to her and bespoke her. Quoth she, "O my lord, (God favour thee!) I saw thee prolong thy
looking on me and imagined that thou knewest me. If it be thus, vouchsafe me more knowledge of thee." "By Allah," answered I, "I know thee not,
save that God the Most High hath cast the love of thee into my heart and the goodliness of thine attributes hath confounded me and that wherewith
God hath gifted thee of those eyes that shoot with arrows; for thou hast captivated me." And she rejoined, "By Allah, I feel the like of that which
thou feelest; so that meseemeth I have known thee from childhood.".Ishac stared at her and seizing her hand, said to her, 'Know that I am bound by
an oath that, when the singing of a damsel pleaseth me, she shall not make an end of her song but before the Commander of the Faithful. But now
tell me, how came it that thou abodest with the slave-dealer five months and wast not sold to any, and thou of this skill, more by token that the
price set on thee was no great matter?'.So they made ready his affair and the king conferred on him a dress of honour, and he took with him a
present and a letter under the king's hand and setting out, fared on till he came to the [capital] city of Turkestan. When the king of the Turks knew
of his coming, he despatched his officers to receive him and entreated him with honour and lodged him as befitted his rank. Then he entertained
poesies-et-nouvelles-de-madame-darbouville-vol-1.pdf
Page 1/10

Poesies Et Nouvelles De Madame Darbouville Vol 1

him three days, after which he summoned him to his presence and Abou Temam went in to him and prostrating himself before him, as beseemeth
unto kings, laid the present before him and gave him the letter..59. The Enchanted Horse Night cclvii.SHEHRZAD AND SHEHRIYAR. (163).? ?
? ? ? O thou that blamest me for my heart and railest at my ill, Hadst them but tasted my spirit's grief, thou wouldst excuse me still..They cut their
bonds and poured wine into their gullets, till they came to themselves, when the king looked at the eunuch and recognizing him, said, 'Harkye, such
an one!' 'Yes, O my lord the king,' replied the man and prostrated himself to him; whereat the king marvelled with an exceeding wonder and said to
him, 'How earnest thou to this place and what hath befallen thee?" Quoth the eunuch, 'I went and took out the treasure and brought it hither; but the
[evil] eye was behind me and I unknowing. So the thieves took us alone here and seized the money and cast us into this pit, so we might die of
hunger, even as they had done with other than we; but God the Most High sent thee, in pity to us.'.When it was the second day, the second of the
king's viziers, whose name was Beheroun, came in to him and said, "God advance the king! This that yonder youth hath done is a grave matter and
a foul deed and a heinous against the household of the king." So Azadbekht bade fetch the youth, because of the saying of the vizier; and when he
came into his presence, he said to him, "Out on thee, O youth! Needs must I slay thee by the worst of deaths, for indeed thou hast committed a
grave crime, and I will make thee a warning to the folk." "O king," answered the youth, "hasten not, for the looking to the issues of affairs is a pillar
of the realm and [a cause of] continuance and sure stablishment for the kingship. Whoso looketh not to the issues of affairs, there befalleth him that
which befell the merchant, and whoso looketh to the issues of affairs, there betideth him of joyance that which betided the merchant's son." "And
what is the story of the merchant and his son?" asked the king. "O king," answered the youth,.When she had made an end of her verses, Er Reshid
said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, thine absence was extraordinary, but thy presence (251) is yet more extraordinary.' 'By Allah, O my lord,' answered she,
'thou sayst sooth.' And she took his hand and said to him, 'See what I have brought with me.' So he looked and saw riches such as neither words
could describe nor registers avail to set out, pearls and jewels and jacinths and precious stones and great pearls and magnificent dresses of honour,
adorned with pearls and jewels and embroidered with red gold. Moreover, she showed him that which Queen Es Shuhba had bestowed on her of
those carpets, which she had brought with her, and that her throne, the like whereof neither Chosroes nor Cassar possessed, and those tables inlaid
with pearls and jewels and those vessels, that amazed all who looked on them, and the crown, that was on the head of the circumcised boy, and
those dresses of honour, which Queen Es Shuhba and the Sheikh Aboultawaif had put off upon her, and the trays wherein were those riches; brief,
she showed him treasures the like whereof he had never in his life set eyes on and which the tongue availeth not to describe and whereat all who
looked thereon were amazed..? ? ? ? ? g. The King's Son and the Ogress dlxxxi.106. The Man's Dispute with the Learned Woman of the relative
Excellence of the Sexes ccccxix.So he abode in this employ, till he had sowed and reaped and threshed and winnowed, and all was sheer in his
hand and the owner appointed neither inspector nor overseer, but relied altogether upon him. Then he bethought himself and said, '_I_* misdoubt
me the owner of this grain will not give me my due; so I were better take of it, after the measure of my hire; and if he give me my due, I will restore
him that which I have taken.' So he took of the grain, after the measure of that which fell to him, and hid it in a privy place. Then he carried the rest
to the old man and meted it out to him, and he said to him, 'Come, take [of the grain, after the measure of] thy hire, for which I agreed with thee,
and sell it and buy with the price clothes and what not else; and though thou abide with me half a score years, yet shall thou still have this wage and
I will acquit it to thee thus.' Quoth the merchant in himself, 'Indeed, I have done a foul thing in that I look it without his leave.'.22. El Hejjaj and the
three Young Mem ccccxxxiv.When the Khalif heard this, her speech pleased him and he strained her to his bosom. Then he went forth from her
and locked the door upon her, as before; whereupon she took the book and sat looking in it awhile. Presently, she laid it down and taking the lute,
tightened its strings. Then she smote thereon, after a wondrous fashion, such as would have moved inanimate things [to delight], and fell to singing
marvellous melodies and chanting the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Whilere, the verses that I made it was thy wont to flout, Saying, "No passer by the
way (105) hath part in me or mine..To his beloved one the lover's heart's inclined, iii. 22..Meanwhile the king said to his vizier, "How shall we do
in the matter of yonder youth, the Yemani, on whom we thought to confer largesse, but he hath largessed us with tenfold [our gift] and more, and
we know not if he be a sojourner with us or no?" Then he went into the harem and gave the rubies to his wife Afifeh, who said to him, "What is the
worth of these with thee and with [other] the kings?" And he answered, "They are not to be found save with the greatest of kings and none may
avail to price them with money." Quoth she, "Whence gottest thou them?" So he recounted to her the story of El Abbas from first to last, and she
said, "By Allah, the claims of honour are imperative on us and the king hath fallen short of his due; for that we have not seen him bid him to his
assembly, nor hath he seated him on his left hand.".When King Shah Bekht heard this story, it pleased him and he bade the vizier go away to his
own house..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? na. A Merry Jest of a Thief dccccxl.The Merciful dyed me with that which I wear, ii. 245..It is said that En Numan
(169) had two boon-companions, one of whom was called Ibn Saad and the other Amrou ben el Melik, and he became one night drunken and bade
bury them alive; so they buried them. When he arose on the morrow, he enquired for them and was acquainted with their case, whereupon he built
over them a monument and appointed to himself a day of ill-luck and a day of good-luck. If any met him on his day of ill-omen, he slew him and
with his blood he washed the monument aforesaid, the which is a place well known in Cufa; and if any met him on his day of grace, he enriched
him..The Tenth Night of the Month..Men and our Lord Jesus, The Three, i. 282..The Sixth Night of the Month.The vizier's story pleased King Shah
Bekht and his heart clave to the story of the merchant and the old woman; so he bade Er Rehwan withdraw to his lodging, and he went away to his
house and abode there the next day.."And indeed," continued Adi, "this ode on the Prophet (may God bless and keep him!) is well known and to
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comment it would be tedious." Quoth Omar, "Who is at the door?" "Among them is Omar ibn [Abi] Rebya the Cureishite," (49) answered Adi, and
the Khalif said, "May God show him no favour neither quicken him! Was it not he who said ... ?" And he recited the following verses:.AND
BOULAC EDITIONS OF THE ARABIC TEXT OF.? ? ? ? ? e. The Story of the Portress xviii.? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Chief of the New Cairo
Police dciv.67. Haroun er Reshid and Zubeideh in the Bath ccclxxxv.33. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Barber-Surgeon dxxxiv.Then I sang and the
captain said, "It is good," Quoth I, "Nay, but thou art loathly." He looked at me and said, "By Allah, thou shalt never more scent the odour of the
world!" But his comrades said to him, "Do it not," and appeased him, till he said, "If it must be so, she shall abide here a whole year, not going
forth." And I said, "I am content to submit to whatsoever pleaseth thee. If I have erred, thou art of those to whom pertaineth clemency." He shook
his head and drank, then arose and went out to do his occasion, what while his comrades were occupied with what they were about of
merry-making and drunkenness and sport. So I winked to my fellows and we slipped out into the corridor. We found the door open and fled forth,
unveiled and knowing not whither we went; nor did we halt till we had left the house far behind and happened on a cook cooking, to whom said I,
"Hast thou a mind to quicken dead folk?" And he said, "Come up." So we went up into the shop, and he said, 'Lie down." Accordingly, we lay
down and he covered us with the grass, (137) wherewith he was used to kindle [the fire] under the food..?STORY OF THE KING WHO KNEW
THE QUINTESSENCE (204) OF THINGS..Then I arose and fared on a day and a night, till I came to the house of my master, who saw me pale
and disfeatured for fear and hunger. He rejoiced in my return and said to me, 'By Allah, thou hast made my heart ache on thine account; for I went
and finding the tree torn up by the roots, doubted not but the elephants had destroyed thee. Tell me then how it was with thee.' So I told him what
had befallen me and he marvelled exceedingly and rejoiced, saying, 'Knowst thou where this hill is?' 'Yes, O my lord,' answered I. So he took me
up with him on an elephant and we rode till we came to the elephants' burial-place..Now Afifeh and her daughter Mariyeh were behind the curtain,
looking at him; and when he came before the king, he saluted him and greeted him with the greeting of kings, whilst all who were present stared at
him and at his beauty and grace and perfection. The king seated him at the head of the table; and when Afifeh saw him and straitly considered him,
she said, "By the virtue of Mohammed, prince of the Apostles, this youth is of the sons of the kings and cometh not to these parts but for some high
purpose!" Then she looked at Mariyeh and saw that her face was changed, and indeed her eyes were dead in her face and she turned not her gaze
from El Abbas a glance of the eyes, for that the love of him had gotten hold upon her heart. When the queen saw what had befallen her daughter,
she feared for her from reproach concerning El Abbas; so she shut the wicket of the lattice and suffered her not to look upon him more. Now there
was a pavilion set apart for Mariyeh, and therein were privy chambers and balconies and lattices, and she had with her a nurse, who served her,
after the fashion of kings' daughters..? ? ? ? ? e. The Fifth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Calender's Story xii.Galen heard
that which he avouched of his understanding and it was certified unto him and established in his mind that the man was a skilled physician of the
physicians of the Persians and [he said in himself], 'Except he had confidence in his knowledge and were minded to confront me and contend with
me, he had not sought the door of my house neither spoken that which he hath spoken.' And concern gat hold upon Galen and doubt. Then he
looked out upon (21) the weaver and addressed himself to see what he should do, whilst the folk began to flock to him and set out to him their
ailments, and he would answer them thereof [and prescribe for them], hitting the mark one while and missing it another, so that there appeared unto
Galen of his fashion nothing whereby his mind might be assured that he had formed a just opinion of his skill..Now the uncle's son of the king of
the city had aforetime disputed [the kingship] with him, and the people misliked the king; but God the Most High decreed that he should get the
better of his cousin. However, jealousy of him abode in his heart and he acquainted the vizier, who hid it not and sent [him] money. Moreover, he
fell to summoning [all strangers who came to the town], man after man, and questioning them of their faith and their worldly estate, and whoso
answered him not [to his liking], he took his good. (231) Now a certain wealthy man of the Muslims was on a journey and it befell that he arrived
at that city by night, unknowing what was to do, and coming to the ruin aforesaid, gave the old woman money and said to her, 'No harm upon thee.'
Whereupon she lifted up her voice and prayed [for him], He set down his merchandise by her [and abode with her] the rest of the night and the next
day..70. Aboulaswed and his squinting Slave-girl ccclxxxvii.Presently, the king arose from the wine-chamber and taking his wife by the hand,
repaired with her to the chamber in which he slept. He opened the door and entering, saw the youth lying on the bed, whereupon he turned to his
wife and said to her, "What doth this youth here? This fellow cometh not hither but on thine account." Quoth she, "I have no knowledge of him."
With this, the youth awoke and seeing the king, sprang up and prostrated himself before him, and Azadbekht said to him, "O vile of origin, (102) O
lack-loyalty, what hath prompted thee to outrage my dwelling?" And he bade imprison him in one place and the woman in another..So she arose
and making the ablution, prayed that which behoved her of prayers (213) and accompanied the four queens to the palace, where she saw the candles
lighted and the kings sitting. She saluted them and seated herself upon her couch; and behold, King Es Shisban had changed his favour, for all the
pride of his soul. Then came up Iblis (whom God curse!) and Tuhfeh rose to him and kissed his hands. He in turn kissed her hand and called down
blessings on her and said, 'How deemest thou? Is [not] this place pleasant, for all its loneliness and desolation?' Quoth she, 'None may be desolate
in this place;' and he said, 'Know that no mortal dare tread [the soil of] this place.' But she answered, 'I have dared and trodden it, and this is of the
number of thy favours.' Then they brought tables and meats and viands and fruits and sweetmeats and what not else, to the description whereof
mortal man availeth not, and they ate till they had enough; after which the tables were removed and the trays and platters (214) set on, and they
ranged the bottles and flagons and vessels and phials, together with all manner fruits and sweet-scented flowers..? ? ? ? ? Nay, though ye read
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therein discourse that sure should speak To heart and soul, no word thereunto ye replied,.? ? ? ? ? h. The Eighth Officer's Story dccccxxxv.When it
was eventide, the king summoned the vizier and bade him tell the [promised] story, "Hearkening and obedience," answered he. "Know, O king,
that.104. Mesrour and Zein el Mewasif dcccxxi.? ? ? ? ? If slaves thou fain wouldst have by thousands every day Or, kneeling at thy feet, see kings
of mickle might,.? ? ? ? ? My outward of my inward testifies And this bears witness that that tells aright. (39).? ? ? ? ? Forbear thy verse-making, O
thou that harbourest in the camp, Lest to the gleemen thou become a name of wonderment..EN NUMAN AND THE ARAB OF THE BENOU TAI.
(168).? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? eb. Story of the Barber's Second Brother cxlviii.? ? ? ? ? q. The Lady and her five Suitors dxciii.149. El Melik en Nasir and
his Vizier dcxcvii.So she gave him the lute and he forewent her, till he came to the house of easance, and behold, therein was a door and a stairway.
When Tuhfeh saw this, her reason fled; but Iblis cheered her with discourse. Then he descended the stair and she followed him to the bottom
thereof, where she found a passage and they fared on therein, till they came to a horse standing, Teady saddled and bridled and accoutred. Quoth
Iblis, '[Mount], in the name of God, O my lady Tuhfeh;' and he held the stirrup for her. So she mounted and the horse shook under her and putting
forth wings, flew up with her, whilst the old man flew by her side; whereat she was affrighted and clung to the pummel of the saddle; nor was it but
an hour ere they came to a fair green meadow, fresh-flowered as if the soil thereof were a goodly robe, embroidered with all manner colours..24.
The Ten Viziers; or the History of King Azad- bekht and his Son ccccxxxv.When the appointed day arrived, En Numan sent for Sherik and said to
him, "Verily the first part of this day is past." And Sherik answered, "The king hath no recourse against me till it be eventide." When it evened,
there appeared one afar off and En Numan fell to looking upon him and on Sherik, and the latter said to him, "Thou hast no right over me till
yonder fellow come, for belike he is my man." As he spoke, up came the Tai in haste and En Numan said "By Allah, never saw I [any] more
generous than you two! I know not whether of you is the more generous, this one who became warrant for thee in [danger of] death or thou who
returnest unto slaughter." Then said he to Sherik, "What prompted thee to become warrant for him, knowing that it was death?" And he said, "[I did
this] lest it be said, 'Generosity hath departed from viziers.'" Then said En Numan to the Tai, "And thou, what prompted thee to return, knowing
that therein was death and thine own destruction?" Quoth the Arab, "[I did this] lest it be said, 'Fidelity hath departed from the folk.'" And En
Numan said, "By Allah, I will be the third of you, (173) lest it be said, 'Clemency hath departed from kings.'" So he pardoned him and bade abolish
the day of ill-omen; whereupon the Arab recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Endowed with amorous grace past any else am I; Graceful of shape
and lithe and pleasing to the eye..Fortune, Of the Uselessness of Endeavour against Persistent Ill, i. 70..? ? ? ? ? Lo under my command the land of
Yemen is And trenchant is my sword against the foe in fight..? ? ? ? ? But on no wise was I affrayed nor turned from love of her; So let the railer
rave of her henceforth his heart's content..One day, a day of excessive heat, as I stood at the door of my house, I saw a fair woman approaching,
and with her a slave-girl carrying a parcel. They gave not over going till they came up to me, when the woman stopped and said to me, 'Hast thou a
draught of water?' 'Yes,' answered I. 'Enter the vestibule, O my lady, so thou mayst drink.' Accordingly, she entered and I went up into the house
and fetched two mugs of earthenware, perfumed with musk (175) and full of cold water. She took one of them and discovered her face, [that she
might drink]; whereupon I saw that she was as the shining sun or the rising moon and said to her, 'O my lady, wilt thou not come up into the house,
so thou mayst rest thyself till the air grow cool and after go away to thine own place?' Quoth she, 'Is there none with thee?' 'Indeed,' answered I, 'I
am a [stranger] and a bachelor and have none belonging to me, nor is there a living soul in the house.' And she said, 'An thou be a stranger, thou art
he in quest of whom I was going about.'.? ? ? ? ? O hills of the sands and the rugged piebald plain, Shall the bondman of love win ever free from
pain!.'Thou liest, O accursed one,' cried the king and bade lay hands on him and clap him in irons. Then he turned to the two youths, his sons, and
strained them to his breast, weeping sore and saying, 'O all ye who are present of cadis and assessors and officers of state, know that these twain are
my sons and that this is my wife and the daughter of my father's brother; for that I was king aforetime in such a region.' And he recounted to them
his history from beginning to end, nor is there aught of profit in repetition; whereupon the folk cried out with weeping and lamentation for the
stress of that which they heard of marvellous chances and that rare story. As for the king's wife, he caused carry her into his palace and lavished
upon her and upon her sons all that behoved and beseemed them of bounties, whilst the folk flocked to offer up prayers for him and give him joy of
[his reunion with] his wife and children..123. The Blacksmith who could Handle Fire without Hurt cccclxxi.King (The Unjust) and the Tither, i.
273..Now the dancing of Iblis pleased Queen Es Shuhba and she said to him, 'By Allah, this is a goodly dancing!' He thanked her for this and said
to Tuhfeh, 'O Tuhfeh, there is not on the face of the earth a skilfuller than Ishac en Nedim; but thou art more skilful than he. Indeed, I have been
present with him many a time and have shown him passages (234) on the lute, and there have betided me such and such things with him. (235)
Indeed, the story of my dealings with him is a long one and this is no time to repeat it; but now I would fain show thee a passage on the lute,
whereby thou shall be exalted over all the folk.' Quoth she to him, 'Do what seemeth good to thee.' So he took the lute and played thereon on
wondrous wise, with rare divisions and extraordinary modulations, and showed her a passage she knew not; and this was liefer to her than all that
she had gotten. Then she took the lute from him and playing thereon, [sang and] presently returned to the passage that he had shown her; and he
said, 'By Allah, thou singest better than I!' As for Tuhfeh, it was made manifest to her that her former usance (236) was all of it wrong and that
what she had learnt from the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis was the origin and foundation [of all perfection] in the art. So she rejoiced in that which she
had gotten of [new skill in] touching the lute far more than in all that had fallen to her lot of wealth and raiment and kissed the Sheikh's hand..Wind
of the East, if thou pass by the land where my loved ones dwell, I pray, ii. 204, 271..After this the king sat, with his son by his side and the viziers
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sitting before him, and summoned his chief officers and the folk of the city. Then the prince turned to the viziers and said to them, "See, O wicked
viziers, that which God hath done and the speedy [coming of] relief." But they answered not a word and the king said, "It sufficeth me that there is
nothing alive but rejoiceth with me this day, even to the birds in the sky, but ye, your breasts are straitened. Indeed, this is the greatest of ill-will in
you to me, and had I hearkened to you, my regret had been prolonged and I had died miserably of grief." "O my father," quoth the prince, "but for
the fairness of thy thought and thy judgment and thy longanimity and deliberation in affairs, there had not bedded thee this great joyance. Hadst
thou slain me in haste, repentance would have been sore on thee and long grief, and on this wise doth he who ensueth haste repent.".? ? ? ? ? t. The
Sandalwood Merchant and the Sharpers dccccxcviii.64. Tht Vizier of Yemen and his young Brother ccclxxxiv.It befell one day that he entered a
certain city and sold somewhat that was with him of merchandise and got him friends of the merchants of the place and fell to sitting with them and
entertaining them and inviting them to his lodging and his assembly, whilst they also invited him to their houses. On this wise he abode a long
while, till he was minded to leave the city; and this was bruited abroad among his friends, who were concerned for parting from him. Then he
betook himself to him of them, who was the richest of them in substance and the most apparent of them in generosity, and sat with him and
borrowed his goods; and when he was about to take leave, he desired him to give him the deposit that he had left with him. 'And what is the
deposit?' asked the merchant. Quoth the sharper, 'It is such a purse, with the thousand dinars therein.' And the merchant said, 'When didst thou give
it me?' 'Extolled be the perfection of God!' replied the sharper. 'Was it not on such a day, by such a token, and thus and thus?' 'I know not of this,'
rejoined the merchant, and words were bandied about between them, whilst the folk [who were present also] disputed together concerning their
affair and their speech, till their voices rose high and the neighbours had knowledge of that which passed between them..Selim abode in the
governance, invested with the sultanate, and ruled the people a whole year, after which he returned to El Mensoureh and sojourned there another
year. And he [and his wife] ceased not to go from city to city and abide in this a year and that a year, till he was vouchsafed children and they grew
up, whereupon he appointed him of his sons, who was found fitting, to be his deputy in [one] kingdom [and abode himself in the other]; and he
lived, he and his wife and children, what while God the Most High willed. Nor," added the vizier, "O king of the age, is this story rarer or more
extraordinary than that of the king of Hind and his wronged and envied vizier.".To return to the king his father. When he went to the pit, as of his
wont, and called the nurse, she returned him no answer, whereat his breast was straitened and he let down a man who [found the nurse dead and the
boy gone and] acquainted the king therewith; which when he heard, he buffeted his head and wept passing sore and descended into the midst of the
pit, so he might see how the case stood. There he found the nurse slain and the lion dead, but saw not the boy; so he [returned and] acquainted the
astrologers with the verification of their words, and they said, 'O king, the lion hath eaten him; destiny hath been accomplished upon him and thou
art delivered from his hand; for, had he been saved from the lion, by Allah, we had feared for thee from him, for that the king's destruction should
have been at his hand.' So the king left [sorrowing for] this and the days passed by and the affair was forgotten..Then she went away, and when the
girl's master came, she sought his leave to go with the old woman and he granted her leave. So the beldam took her and carried her to the king's
door. The damsel entered with her, unknowing whither she went, and beheld a goodly house and chambers adorned [with gold and colours] that
were no idol's chambers. Then came the king and seeing her beauty and grace, went up to her, to kiss her; whereupon she fell down in a fit and
strove with her hands and feet. When he saw this, he was solicitous for her and held aloof from her and left her; but the thing was grievous to her
and she refused meat and drink, and as often as the king drew near her, she fled from him in affright, wherefore he swore by Allah that he would
not approach her, save with her consent, and fell to guerdoning her with trinkets and raiment, but she only redoubled in aversion to him..? ? ? ? ? b.
The Second Old Man's Story (236) iv.? ? ? ? ? n. The Man and his Wilful Wife dccccxix.? ? ? ? ? She hath an eye, whose glances pierce the hearts
of all mankind, Nor can cornelian with her cheeks for ruddiness compare..Then said the king, "How long wilt thou beguile us with thy prate, O
youth? But now the hour of thy slaughter is come." And he bade crucify him upon the gibbet. [So they carried him to the place of execution] and
were about to hoist him up [upon the cross,] when, behold, the captain of the thieves, who had found him and reared him, (141) came up at that
moment and asked what was that assembly and [the cause of] the crowds gathered there. They told him that a servant of the king had committed a
great crime and that he was about to put him to death. So the captain of the thieves pressed forward and looking upon the prisoner, knew him,
whereupon he went up to him and embraced him and clipped him and fell to kissing him upon his mouth. Then said he, "This is a boy whom I
found under such a mountain, wrapped in a gown of brocade, and I reared him and he fell to stopping the way with us. One day, we set upon a
caravan, but they put us to flight and wounded some of us and took the boy and went their way. From that day to this I have gone round about the
lands in quest of him, but have not lighted on news of him [till now;] and this is he.".Rich Man who gave his Fair Daughter in Marriage to the Poor
Old Man, The, i. 247..? ? ? ? ? I crave none other than thou for friend, beloved of my heart; So trust in my speech, for the generous are true and
trusty still..? ? ? ? ? So hath the Merciful towards Hudheifeh driven you, A champion ruling over all, a lion of great might..Now he had no treasure;
but the thief believed him not and insisted upon him with threats and blows. When he saw that he got no profit of him, he said to him, 'Swear by the
oath of divorce from thy wife (247) [that thou hast nothing].' So he swore and his wife said to him, 'Out on thee! Wilt thou divorce me? Is not the
treasure buried in yonder chamber?' Then she turned to the thief and conjured him to multiply blows upon her husband, till he should deliver to him
the treasure, concerning which he had sworn falsely. So he drubbed him grievously, till he carried him to a certain chamber, wherein she signed to
him that the treasure was and that he should take it up..'Know, then,' said the merchant, 'that I am a man from the land of China and was in my
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youth well-favoured and well-to-do. Now I made no account of womankind, one and all, but followed after boys, and one night I saw, in a dream,
as it were a balance set up, and it was said by it, "This is the portion of such an one." Presently, I heard my own name; so I looked and beheld a
woman of the utmost loathliness; whereupon I awoke in affright and said, "I will never marry, lest haply this loathly woman fall to my lot." Then I
set out for this city with merchandise and the voyage was pleasant to me and the sojourn here, so that I took up my abode here awhile and got me
friends and factors, till I had sold all my merchandise and taken its price and there was left me nothing to occupy me till the folk (212) should
depart and depart with them..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ba. Story of the Envier and the Envied (225) xiii.? ? ? ? ? l. The Wife's Device to Cheat her Husband
dcccclxxxix.Now the magistrate knew of the theft of the pearls; so he bade clap the merchant in prison. Accordingly they imprisoned him and
flogged him, and he abode in the prison a whole year, till, by the ordinance of God the Most High, the Master of Police arrested one of the divers
aforesaid and imprisoned him in the prison where the merchant lay. He saw the latter and knowing him, questioned him of his case; whereupon he
told them his story and that which had befallen him, and the diver marvelled at the sorriness of his luck. So, when he came forth of the prison, he
acquainted the Sultan with the merchant's case and told him that it was he who had given him the pearls. The Sultan bade bring him forth of the
prison and questioned him of his story, whereupon he told him all that had befallen him and the Sultan pitied him and assigned him a lodging in his
own palace, together with an allowance for his living..? ? ? ? ? Then was my heart by that which caused my agitation seared, And from mine
eyelids still the tears poured down without relent..? ? ? ? ? c. The Fishes and the Crab dcxi.I'm the crown of every sweet and fragrant weed, ii.
255..? ? ? ? ? Great in delight, beloved mine, your presence is with me; Yet greater still the miseries of parting and its bane..When she awoke, she
said to the old man, "O elder, hast thou aught of food?" And he answered, "O my lady, I have bread and olives." Quoth she, "That is food fit but for
the like of thee. As for me, I will have nought but roast lamb and broths and fat rissoled fowls and stuffed ducks and all manner meats dressed with
[pounded nuts and almond-]kernels and sugar." "O my lady," replied the Muezzin, "I never heard of this chapter in the Koran, nor was it revealed
unto our lord Mohammed, whom God bless and keep!" (31) She laughed and said, "O elder, the matter is even as thou sayest; but bring me inkhorn
and paper." So he brought her what she sought and she wrote a letter and gave it to him, together with a seal-ring from her finger, saying, "Go into
the city and enquire for such an one the money-changer and give him this my letter.".142. El Asmai and the three Girls of Bassora dclxxxvi.40. The
Khalif El Mamoun and the Strange Doctor cccvi.? ? ? ? ? "Fair patience practise, for thereon still followeth content." So runs the rede 'mongst all
that dwell in city or in tent..As for the eunuch, the chamberlain, who had counselled King Dadbin [not to slay her, but] to [cause] carry her to the
desert [and there abandon her], she bestowed on him a sumptuous dress of honour and said to him, "The like of thee it behoveth kings to hold in
favour and set in high place, for that thou spokest loyally and well, and a man is still requited according to his deed." And Kisra the king invested
him with the governance of one of the provinces of his empire. Know, therefore, O king," continued the youth, "that whoso doth good is requited
therewith and he who is guiltless of sin and reproach feareth not the issue of his affair. And I, O king, am free from guilt, wherefore I trust in God
that He will show forth the truth and vouchsafe me the victory over enemies and enviers.".? ? ? ? ? My watering lips, that cull the rose of thy soft
cheek, declare My basil, (131) lily mine, to be the myrtles of thy hair..The prince thanked them and said to them, 'God requite you with all good,
for indeed ye give me loyal counsel; but whither would ye have me go?' Quoth they, 'Get thee to the land of the Greeks, the abiding-place of thy
mother.' And he said, 'My grandfather Suleiman Shah, when the King of the Greeks wrote to him, demanding my mother in marriage, concealed
my affair and hid my secret; [and she hath done the like,] and I cannot make her a liar.' 'Thou sayst sooth,' rejoined they; 'but we desire thine
advantage, and even if thou tookest service with the folk, it were a means of thy continuance [on life].' Then each of them brought out to him
money and gave to him and clad him and fed him and fared on with him a parasang's distance till they brought him far from the city, and giving
him to know that he was safe, departed from him, whilst he fared on till he came forth of the dominions of his uncle and entered those [of the king]
of the Greeks. Then he entered a village and taking up his abode therein, betook himself to serving one there in ploughing and sowing and the
like..103. Julnar of the Sea and her Son King Bedr Basim of Persia dccxciv.O thou that blamest me for my heart and railest at my ill, ii. 101..40.
Jaafer ben Yehya and Abdulmelik ben Salih dlxv.Azadbekht and his Son, History of King, i. 61.Then said the Sheikh Iblis, 'We were best acquaint
Queen Kemeriyeh and Queen Zelzeleh and Queen Sherareh and Queen Wekhimeh; and when they are assembled, God shall ordain [that which He
deemeth] good in the matter of her release.' 'It is well seen of thee,' answered Es Shisban and despatched to Queen Kemeriyeh an Afrit called
Selheb, who came to her palace and found her asleep; so he aroused her and she said, 'What is to do, O Selheb?' 'O my lady,' answered he, 'come to
the succour of thy sister Tuhfeh, for that Meimoun hath carried her off and outraged thine honour and that of the Sheikh Iblis.' Quoth she, 'What
sayest thou?' And she sat up and cried out with a great cry. And indeed she feared for Tuhfeh and said, 'By Allah, indeed she used to say that he
looked upon her and prolonged the looking on her; but ill is that to which his soul hath prompted him.' Then she arose in haste and mounting a
she-devil of her devils, said to her, 'Fly.' So she flew off and alighted with her in the palace of her sister Sherareh, whereupon she sent for her
sisters Zelzeleh and Wekhimeh and acquainted them with the news, saying, 'Know that Meimoun hath snatched up Tuhfeh and flown off with her
swiftlier than the blinding lightning.'.Then the two kings entered the bath, and when they came forth, they sat down on a couch, inlaid with pearls
and jewels, whereupon the two sisters came up to them and stood before them, as they were moons, swaying gracefully from side to side in their
beauty and grace. Presently they brought forward Shehrzad and displayed her, for the first dress, in a red suit; whereupon King Shehriyar rose to
look upon her and the wits of all present, men and women, were confounded, for that she was even as saith of her one of her describers:.94. The
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Man's Dispute with the Learned Woman of the relative Excellence of the Sexes dclxxxiii.O friends, the tears flow ever, in mockery of my pain, iii.
116..? ? ? ? ? And hope thou not for aught from me, who reck not with a folk To mix, who may with abjectness infect my royal line..Then the
eunuchs went forth, that they might perfume the bath [for the use of the brides]; so they essenced it with rose-water and willow-flower-water and
bladders of musk and fumigated it with Cakili (191) aloes-wood and ambergris. Then Shehrzad entered, she and her sister Dinarzad, and they
cleansed their heads and clipped their hair. When they came forth of the bath, they donned raiment and ornaments, [such as were] prepared for the
kings of the Chosroes; and among Shehrzad's apparel was a dress charactered with red gold and wroughten with semblants of birds and beasts.
Moreover, they both encircled their necks with necklaces of jewels of price, in the like whereof Iskender (192) rejoiced not, for therein were great
jewels such as amazed the wit and the eye, and the thought was bewildered at their charms, for indeed, each of them was brighter than the sun and
the moon. Before them they kindled lighted flambeaux in torch-holders of gold, but their faces outshone the flambeaux, for that they had eyes
sharper than drawn swords and the lashes of their eyelids ensorcelled all hearts. Their cheeks were rosy and their necks and shapes swayed
gracefully and their eyes wantoned. And the slave-girls came to meet them with instruments of music..? ? ? ? ? For death in your absence to us was
decreed; But, when ye came back, we were quickened anew..Then said the king, "Hast thou a need we may accomplish unto thee? For indeed we
are exceeding beholden to thee for that which thou didst in the matter of Hudheifeh and his folk." And he let cast over him a mantle of Egyptian
satin, worth an hundred dinars. Moreover, he bade his treasurer give him a thousand dinars and said to him, "O youth, take this in part of that which
thou deserves! of us; and if thou prolong thy sojourn with us, we will give thee slaves and servants." El Abbas kissed the earth and said, "O king,
may grant thee abiding prosperity, I deserve not all this." Then he put his hand to his poke and pulling out two caskets of gold, in each of which
were rubies, whose value none could tell, gave them to the king, saying, "O king, God cause thy prosperity to endure, I conjure thee by that which
God hath vouchsafed thee, heal my heart by accepting these two caskets, even as I have accepted thy present." So the king accepted the two caskets
and El Abbas took his leave and went away to the bazaar..THE KHALIF OMAR BEN ABDULAZIZ AND THE POETS. (41).When Noureddin
heard these his slave-girl's verses, he fell a-weeping, what while she strained him to her bosom and wiped away his tears with her sleeve and
questioned him and comforted his mind. Then she took the lute and sweeping its strings, played thereon, after such a wise as would move the
phlegmatic to delight, and sang the following verses:.On this wise they abode a whole year, at the end of which time Selim said to the
queen-mother, 'Know that my life is not pleasing to me nor can I abide with you in contentment till I get me tidings of my sister and learn in what
issue her affair hath resulted and how she hath fared after me. Wherefore I will go and be absent from you a year's space; then will I return to you,
so it please God the Most High and I accomplish of this that which I hope.' Quoth she, 'I will not trust to thy word, but will go with thee and help
thee to that which thou desirest of this and further thee myself therein.' So she took a ship and loaded it with all manner things of price, goods and
treasures and what not else. Moreover, she appointed one of the viziers, a man in whom she trusted and in his fashion and ordinance, to rule the
realm in their absence, saying to him, 'Abide [in the kingship] a full-told year and ordain all that whereof thou hast need..Man of Khorassan, his
Son and his Governor, Story of the, i. 218..When the tither heard the old man's speech, he relented towards him and said to him, 'O old man, I make
thee a present of that which is due from thee, and do thou cleave to me and leave me not, so haply I may get of thee profit that shall do away from
me my errors and guide me into the way of righteousness.' So the old man followed him, and there met him another with a load of wood. Quoth the
tither to him, 'Pay what is due from thee.' And he answered, 'Have patience with me till to-morrow, for I owe the hire of a house, and I will sell
another load of wood and pay thee two days' tithe.' But he refused him this and the old man said to him, 'If thou constrain him unto this, thou wilt
enforce him quit thy country, for that he is a stranger here and hath no domicile; and if he remove on account of one dirhem, thou wilt lose [of him]
three hundred and threescore dirhems a year. Thus wilt thou lose the much in keeping the little.' Quoth the tither, 'I give him a dirhem every month
to the hire of his lodging.'.There was once a king of the kings, by name Ibrahim, to whom the kings abased themselves and did obedience; but he
had no son and was straitened of breast because of this, fearing lest the kingship go forth of his hand. He ceased not vehemently to desire a son and
to buy slave-girls and lie with them, till one of them conceived, whereat he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and gave gifts and largesse galore. When
the girl's months were accomplished and the season of her delivery drew near, the king summoned the astrologers and they watched for the hour of
her child-bearing and raised astrolabes [towards the sun] and took strait note of the time. The damsel gave birth to a male child, whereat the king
rejoiced with an exceeding joy, and the people heartened each other with the glad news of this..Then she cast the lute from her hand and swooned
away; so she was carried to her chamber and indeed passion waxed upon her. After a long while, the Commander of the Faithful sent for her a third
time and bade her sing. So she took the lute and sang the following verses:.When King Shah Bekht heard his vizier's speech, he was confounded
before him and abashed and marvelled at the gravity of his understanding and his patience. So he sprang up to him and embraced him and the vizier
kissed his feet. Then the king called for a sumptuous dress of honour and cast it over Er Rehwan and entreated him with the utmost honour and
showed him special favour and restored him to his rank and vizierate. Moreover he imprisoned those who had sought his destruction with leasing
and committed unto himself to pass judgment upon the interpreter who had expounded to him the dream. So the vizier abode in the governance of
the realm till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights; and this (added Shehrzad) is all, O king of the age, that hath come down to us of King
Shah Bekht and his vizier..Then they spread the ensigns and the standards, whilst the drums beat and the trumpets sounded, and set out upon the
homeward journey. The King of Baghdad rode forth with them and brought them three days' journey on their way, after which he took leave of
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them and returned with his troops to Baghdad. As for King El Aziz and his son, they fared on night and day and gave not over going till there
abode but three days' journey between them and Yemen, when they despatched three men of the couriers to the prince's mother [to acquaint her
with their return], safe and laden with spoil, bringing with them Mariyeh, the king's daughter of Baghdad. When the queen-mother heard this, her
wit fled for joy and she adorned El Abbas his slave-girls after the goodliest fashion. Now he had ten slave-girls, as they were moons, whereof his
father had carried five with him to Baghdad, as hath aforetime been set out, and other five abode with his mother. When the dromedary-posts (125)
came, they were certified of the approach of El Abbas, and when the sun rose and their standards appeared, the prince's mother came out to meet
her son; nor was there great or small, old man or infant, but went forth that day to meet the king..I am content, for him I love, to all abide, iii.
25..One of the host am I of lovers sad and sere, ii. 252..106. The Man of Upper Egypt and his Frank Wife dccclxii.[When the king returned to his
palace,] he went in to his wife Shah Khatoun and said to her, 'I give thee the glad news of thine eunuch's return.' And he told her what had betided
and of the youth whom he had brought with him. When she heard this, her wits fled and she would have cried out, but her reason restrained her,
and the king said to her, 'What is this? Art thou overcome with grief for [the loss of] the treasure or [for that which hath befallen] the eunuch?' 'Nay,
as thy head liveth, O king!' answered she. 'But women are fainthearted.' Then came the servant and going in to her, told her all that had befallen
him and acquainted her with her son's case also and with that which he had suffered of stresses and how his uncle had exposed him to slaughter and
he had been taken prisoner and they had cast him into the pit and hurled him from the top of the citadel and how God had delivered him from these
perils, all of them; and he went on to tell her [all that had betided him], whilst she wept..When the king heard this story, he was fortified in his
resolve to spare the vizier and to leave haste in an affair whereof he was not assured; so he comforted him and bade him withdraw to his lodging..?
? ? ? ? For those whom we cherish are parted and gone; They have left us in torment to pine for dismay..Then said the sharper, 'O folk, this is my
friend and I deposited with him a deposit, but he denieth it; so in whom shall the folk put trust after this?' And they said, 'This (49) is a man of
worth and we have found in him nought but trustiness and loyality and good breeding, and he is endowed with understanding and generosity.
Indeed, he avoucheth no falsehood, for that we have consorted with him and mixed with him and he with us and we know the sincerity of his
religion.' Then quoth one of them to the merchant, 'Harkye, such an one! Bethink thee and consult thy memory. It may not be but that thou hast
forgotten.' But he said, 'O folk, I know nothing of that which he saith, for indeed he deposited nought with me.' And the affair was prolonged
between them. Then said the sharper to the merchant, 'I am about to make a journey and have, praised be God the Most High, wealth galore, and
this money shall not escape me; but do thou swear to me.' And the folk said, 'Indeed, this man doth justice upon himself.' (50) Whereupon the
merchant fell into that which he misliked (51) and came near upon [suffering] loss and ill repute..? ? ? ? ? So, O Aamir, haste thy going, e'en as I
do, so may I Heal my sickness and the draining of the cup of love essay;.Then he arose and going in to his daughter, found her mother with her; so
he set out to them the case and Mariyeh said, "O father mine, my wish is subject unto (122) thy commandment and my will ensueth thy will; so
whatsoever thou choosest, I am still obedient unto thee and under thy dominion." Therewithal the King knew that Mariyeh inclined unto El Abbas;
so he returned forthright to King El Aziz and said to him, "May God amend the King! Verily, the occasion is accomplished and there is no
opposition unto that which thou commandest" Quoth El Aziz, "By God's leave are occasions accomplished. How deemest thou, O King, of fetching
El Abbas and drawing up the contract of marriage between Mariyeh and him?" And Ins ben Cais answered, saying, "Thine be it to decide.".? ? ? ? ?
From mine own land, to visit thee, I came at love's command, For all the distance did forbid,'twixt me and thee that spread.
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